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Pologne: l’UE investit 320 millions d’euros dans les infrastructures
routières

Plus de 255 millions d’euros du Fonds européen de développement régional
(FEDER) vont être investis dans la construction d’un tronçon autoroutier
entre les villes de Nowe Marzy, Świecie et Bydgoszcz, situées dans la partie
centre nord de la Pologne, le long de l’autoroute S5. En outre, 64,6 millions
d’euros du Fonds de cohésion vont permettre la construction d’une section
d’autoroute entre les jonctions de Zakręt et de Lubelska de la route express
S17 reliant Varsovie à Garwolin. La commissaire chargée de la politique
régionale, Corina Crețu, a déclaré: «Une fois achevées, ces autoroutes
offriront de nouvelles opportunités économiques aux citoyens et aux
entreprises en Pologne, stimulant l’industrie, le tourisme et les échanges
commerciaux. Les citoyens polonais pourront ainsi bénéficier de temps de
parcours plus courts et d’une sécurité routière renforcée.» Les travaux dans
le cadre des deux projets devraient être achevés en 2020. Des investissements
européens sur ces deux routes ont déjà été faits: sur l’autoroute S5 – un
élément central du réseau transeuropéen de transport RTE-T, l’Union
européenne a déjà investi plus de 740 millions d’euros pour la période
2014-2020, tandis que les travaux sur l’autoroute S17 sont entrepris dans le
cadre d’un investissement global de plus de 480 millions d’euros. (Pour plus
d’informations: Johannes Bahrke – Tél.: +32 229 58615, Andreana Stankova –
Tél.: +32 229 57857)

Mergers: Commission clears acquisition of Pret A Manger by JAB

The European Commission has approved, under the EU Merger Regulation, the
acquisition of PAM Group Limited (“Pret A Manger”) of the UK, by JAB Holdings
B.V., controlled by JAB Holding Company S.à r.l. (“JAB”), of Luxembourg. Pret
A Manger is a food and drink retailer. JAB holds interests in tea and coffee
brands (including Jacobs, Douwe Egberts and Tassimo) and coffee and doughnut
retailers (including Krispy Kreme Doughnuts, Espresso House and Balzac
Coffee). The Commission concluded that the proposed acquisition would raise
no competition concerns in the UK, Denmark and the Netherlands, given the
companies’ limited overlap in food and drink retail, the fact that they are
not close competitors, and the presence of a large number of competitors. The
potential vertical relation between JAB’s wholesale and Pret A Manger’s
retail coffee sales does not raise competition concerns either, due to the
minimal presence of Pret A Manger in countries where JAB is strong. The
transaction was examined under the normal merger review procedure. More
information is available on the Commission’s competition website, in the
public case register under the case number M.9010. (For more information:
Ricardo Cardoso – Tel.: +32 229 80100; Giulia Astuti – Tel.: +32 229 55344)

Preparation of the Eurogroup and informal ECOFIN meetings, 7-8 September 2018

Vice-President Valdis Dombrovskis, Vice-President Jyrki Katainen and
Commissioner Pierre Moscovici will represent the Commission at the Eurogroup

http://www.government-world.com/daily-news-06-09-2018-2/
https://ec.europa.eu/transport/themes/infrastructure_en
http://ec.europa.eu/competition/index_en.html
http://ec.europa.eu/competition/elojade/isef/index.cfm
http://ec.europa.eu/competition/elojade/isef/case_details.cfm?proc_code=2_M_9010


and informal ECOFIN meeting taking place this Friday and Saturday in Vienna.
Tomorrow’s Eurogroup meeting will give ministers the opportunity to have an
exchange of views with the Chair of the European Parliament’s Committee on
Economic and Monetary Affairs, Roberto Gualtieri MEP. They will also have a
thematic discussion on allocative efficiency in labour and product markets.
Ministers will then be updated on the 8th post-programme surveillance of
Portugal. Finally, the Eurogroup will meet in an inclusive format to discuss
the deepening of Europe’s Economic and Monetary Union – in particular the
proposed common backstop to the Single Resolution Fund. Commissioner
Moscovici will participate in the press conference following the meeting. The
first item on the agenda of the ECOFIN starting on Friday afternoon, will be
a debate on the achievements and future of the European Investment Bank. This
will be followed by a discussion on the implications of increasing interest
rates on financial stability as well as the economic potential and risks of
cryptoassets and cryptocurrencies. A press conference with Vice-President
Dombrovskis will follow this first session. The informal ECOFIN meeting
continues on Saturday morning where the agenda starts with a discussion on
the relevant aspects of the Commission’s recent proposals for the next EU
budget. In particular, ministers will discuss in the presence of Vice-
President Katainen the InvestEU programme which aims to bring together under
one roof the multitude of EU financial programmes currently
available, triggering investment of more than €650 billion, as well as the
Commission’s proposal to support structural reforms in Member States.
Finally, finance ministers will discuss the way forward on the Commission’s
proposals to ensure that digital business activities are taxed in a fair and
growth-friendly way in the EU. A press conference with Vice-President
Dombrovskis also follows this second session of the meeting. (For more
information: Christian Spahr – Tel.: +32 229 50055; Johannes Bahrke –
Tel.: +32 229 58615; Annikky Lamp– Tel.: +32 229 56151; Letizia Lupini –
Tel.: +32 229 51958; Patrick McCullough – Tel.: +32 229 87183)

Upcoming events of the European Commission (ex-Top News)

Yves Mersch: Financial stability and
the ECB

Speech by Yves Mersch, Member of the Executive
Board of the ECB, ESCB Legal Conference, Frankfurt,
6 September 2018
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The growing importance of “financial stability” in the post-
crisis public debate

The recent crisis put financial stability at the centre of public discussions
on how to improve economic resilience. What should the institutional
architecture of financial stability look like and what should be the role of
central banks in this context? While such questions have largely been settled
regarding price stability, no similar consensus exists when it comes to
financial stability. There is neither a settled institutional template for
financial stability nor a consensus about the role of central banks. The
economic literature has suggested various models, some of which have been
tested around the world.[1] In my speech today, however, I will not go into
the economics of financial stability. I will instead approach the issue from
a legal perspective. The question I will address is: what role does EU law
ascribe to the ECB in contributing to the stability of the financial system?

The general constitutional framework

When we talk about the role of the ECB from a legal perspective, we are
essentially referring to its tasks, mandates and competences. In the compound
EU legal order, these are covered by a set of basic principles. First and
foremost, the EU is a union based on the rule of law.[2] This means that every
action taken by EU institutions needs to be founded on Union law and
ultimately on the Treaties. This fundamental constitutional value has two
manifestations.

First, the principle of conferral requires that the EU should act only within
the limits of the competences conferred upon it by the Member States in the
Treaties to attain the objectives set out therein.[3] Moreover, in exercising
its competences, the EU must respect the principles of subsidiarity and
proportionality.[4] Second, the principle of institutional balance provides
that all EU institutions must act in accordance with the powers conferred on
them by the Treaties and respect the competences of other EU institutions.
These two principles should guide the discussion on the role of the ECB in
financial stability. They also highlight the fact that getting the answer
right is ultimately a rule-of-law issue.

As I will argue today, the authors of the Treaties did not make financial
stability an ECB objective. The ECB’s only primary responsibility is price
stability. The Treaty-makers did not provide either for specific financial
stability-oriented instruments or for a dedicated financial stability
institutional set-up at the Union level, if I abstract from the coordination
role of the European Systemic Risk Board (ESRB). And without an objective and
dedicated instruments, the Treaties could not have conferred on the ECB a
stand-alone task. In financial stability, thus, the ECB has only a limited,
contributory role according to the Treaties.

Financial stability in ECB law
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Financial stability: a protean concept

The Treaties do not contain a definition of financial stability. Like price
stability, financial stability is an objective of public policy. Unlike price
stability, however, financial stability remains a protean concept, with
various manifestations and different understandings of its basic aspects.

First, the notion of financial stability is nebulous and much more difficult
to capture than price stability. The term financial stability is sometimes
used in a very broad way to cover objectives and institutions that encompass
the stability of the economy as a whole and also include the financial
stability of governments, as in the Treaty establishing the European
Stability Mechanism or in the title of the European Financial Stability
Facility (EFSF). In my speech today, I will use the term financial stability
in a narrow sense to refer to the “stability of the financial system”, which
is the wording used in Article 127(5) of the TFEU.

But even within this narrow meaning, there is no single or even widely
accepted definition of financial stability.[5] Some authors and institutions
have tried to arrive at a positive definition of financial stability by
describing its essential features, while others start from its absence –
financial instability. The ECB approaches financial stability in terms of
systemic risk: financial stability is a state whereby the build-up of
systemic risk is prevented.[6] In turn, systemic risk is “the risk that the
provision of necessary financial products and services by the financial
system will be impaired to a point where economic growth and welfare may be
materially affected”. Simply put, financial stability means that the financial
system is expected to withstand unforeseeable events or shocks without major
disruption and to continue providing its services to the economy.[7] Compare
this definition with the much more concrete ECB definition of price
stability, which is a year-on-year increase in the Harmonised Index of
Consumer Prices for the euro area of below 2%. In the pursuit of price
stability, the ECB aims to maintain inflation rates below, but close to, 2%
over the medium term. These two definitions clearly illustrate that, when it
comes to financial stability, we are operating at a much more abstract level,
with considerably vaguer metrics.[8]

Financial stability and monetary policy also differ in terms of the
instruments they use to pursue their objectives. Monetary policy has a fairly
settled set of tools – first and foremost, at least in conventional times,
the short-term interest rate. Financial stability, however, has neither a
primary instrument nor a standard taxonomy of instruments. Instead, there are
various different instruments, ranging from those from the toolbox of the
supervisory regulations (Article 5 of the SSMR), such as maximum loan-to-
value limits and countercyclical capital buffers, to taxation, as well as
interest rates. Could this become an example of policymaking with other
people’s instruments?

Some of these instruments are used at national level, while others are
deployed in a certain sector or with regard to an individual financial
institution. Many of these instruments which have financial stability as
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their stated aim advance macroprudential policies. And so macroprudential
policies, like financial stability, are often a concept onto which “anyone
could project their own sense of priorities”[9] – priorities that often
compete with each other.

Third, unlike price stability, financial stability does not fall under the
exclusive competence of a single institution. Instead, various actors at
national, supranational and international level are given different roles and
responsibilities in pursuing financial stability. Finance ministries,
supervisors, expert bodies (the ESRB, national macroprudential committees
and/or regulators which diverge widely in terms of their powers and
composition), central banks and the Basel-based Financial Stability Board
have all been ascribed a role in financial stability.

Thus, in all these respects, financial stability is still not a settled field
of public policy in the same way that price stability is. And this is not
just a matter of theoretical interest. It also has a bearing on the question
of who should ultimately be responsible in this field: experts or political
bodies. I will come back to this point at the end of my speech.

What is the role of the ECB in the field of financial stability?

Let me now come to my basic question. What role does EU law, and especially
primary EU law, foresee for the ECB in the field of financial stability?

The basic Treaty provision to start from is Article 127 of the TFEU under the
chapter on monetary policy, which contains the objectives and tasks of the
ECB/ESCB. This Article does not explicitly point to any clear, unambiguous
role for the ECB regarding financial stability. Financial stability is not
among the objectives of the ECB enshrined in the first paragraph of Article
127. The primary objective is defined there as being the maintenance of price
stability. And, without prejudice to this objective, the ECB has a mandate to
support the general economic policies in the Union with a view to
contributing to the general objectives of the Union. Nor is financial
stability one of the four basic tasks referred to in the second paragraph of
Article 127. First in the list is, of course, the basic task of defining and
implementing the monetary policy of the Union. This basic task is accompanied
by certain monetary tools, specifically provided for in primary law.[10] As I
already mentioned, no such tools are provided for in the area of financial
stability.

The ECB’s contributory role in financial stability

The only explicit reference to financial stability in Article 127 is in the
fifth paragraph. This paragraph sets out the ESCB’s duty to “contribute” to
the smooth conduct of policies pursued by “competent authorities” relating to
the stability of the financial system. Thus, the ESCB is given a contributory
role in the field of financial stability. That contribution can be exercised
through its monetary policy task or its supervisory task, both of which embed
financial stability as a contribution to competent authorities.

What is the scope of the ECB’s contributory role?
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The concept of a “contribution” appears not just in Article 127 of the TFEU.
It is also used by the Treaties to describe the allocation of powers and to
demarcate competences between the Member States and the EU in a variety of
fields. For example, Article 170(1) of the TFEU provides that “the Union
shall contribute to the establishment and development of trans-European
networks in the areas of transport, telecommunications and energy
infrastructures”. The same formulation is used in Article 169(1) of the TFEU
regarding consumer protection. In these fields, the EU has a shared
competence with the Member States. There is, however, a significant
difference between these Articles and Article 127(5). In the case of such
shared competences, the EU is given the power to contribute directly to the
achievement of the objectives. When it comes to financial stability, however,
the ECB is tasked with contributing to the smooth conduct of policies pursued
by the competent authorities. There is a critical difference here.[11] If the
ECB were tasked with contributing to the attainment of financial stability,
it would – like the EU in the field of networks – have leeway to identify
policies that better serve the achievement of this aim. However, the ECB’s
role in contributing to financial stability would instead seem to be
equivalent to the category of Union competences with the narrowest possible
scope, namely supplementary or supporting competences.[12] In these fields,
the EU can only support actions of the Member States[13] “without thereby
superseding their competence in these areas”.[14]

Thus it is clear that the ECB has neither exclusive powers in the field of
financial stability nor competence to act on its own. “Contribution” does not
establish a competence for independent and stand-alone action. To contribute
to the attainment of an aim is to support it; the basic identification of how
the aim of financial stability is to be achieved thus lies with other
“competent” institutions. And so does the primary responsibility.

Exactly how the ECB should carry out this contributory role is not specified
in either the Treaty or the Statute of the ESCB – unlike monetary policy, for
which the ECB’s functions and operations are set out in detail. The ECB can
use its usual tools, to the extent that they are suitable, to contribute to
financial stability. The ECB’s advisory functions are of great relevance in
this context. Article 127(4) of the TFEU calls for consultation on the basic
tasks listed in the preceding paragraph. Only then does paragraph (5) mention
financial stability, but the Council decision implementing this part of the
Treaty also included the obligation to consult on national acts that
influence the stability of financial institutions and markets. Regarding
Union legislation, in the chapter on prudential supervision, Article 25 of
the Statute of the ESCB states that the ECB “may offer advice to and be
consulted by the Council and the Commission on the scope and implementation
of Union legislation” relating to the stability of financial system.
According to Article 141(2) of the TFEU, for Member States with a derogation
the ECB “shall … hold consultations concerning issues falling within the
competence of the national central banks and affecting the stability of
financial institutions and markets”.

In any case, the contributory role of the ECB needs to support its monetary
policy tasks or the tasks conferred upon it relating to the prudential
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supervision of credit institutions and other financial institutions.

Monetary policy and financial stability

As Article 25 of the Statute of the ESCB refers to prudential supervision,
Article 127(5) is the only reference to the ECB/ESCB. It is also interesting
to note that the advisory functions are mentioned in the Treaty after the
basic tasks and before financial stability, while in the Statute they follow
Article 3.3.

This leads to the following considerations:

First, it should be noted that the ECB, when pursuing the objective of
maintaining price stability, follows a two-pillar strategy that takes account
of monetary and economic analysis, and includes financial stability
considerations. The ECB’s two-pillar strategy forms the basis for the
Governing Council’s overall assessment of the risks to price stability and
its monetary policy decisions.

Moreover, the ECB may use its ancillary policy tools to address financial
stability to the extent that this is necessary to carry out its basic
tasks.[15] Under such circumstances, financial stability is not the ultimate
aim of ECB policy but a means to fulfil its basic tasks. In principle, this
applies to all the basic tasks of the ECB listed in Article 127(2) of the
TFEU, but it is most important for monetary policy. Financial stability,
namely the proper functioning of the financial system, is necessary for the
transmission of monetary policy.[16] In Gauweiler, the Court accepted that
measures intended to preserve the monetary transmission mechanism may be
regarded as pertaining to the objective of maintaining price stability, thus
falling within the mandate of the ECB.[17] Addressing issues of financial
stability in order to promote price stability is therefore possible with two
caveats:

First, price stability enjoys primacy. Within the current legal framework,
and by contrast with other jurisdictions, price stability is the ECB’s only
primary objective. If there is a conflict between price stability, which is
primarily concerned with the business cycle, and financial stability, which
is more concerned with the financial cycle, and some trade-off between the
two is required, the Treaties require primacy to be given to price stability.
Financial stability cannot take precedence over price stability.

Second, financial stability-related policies need to comply with the
principle of proportionality. According to Article 5(4) of the TEU, Union
institutions shall observe the principle of proportionality when exercising
the competences conferred on them. The principle of proportionality was also
used by the Court of Justice to assess the legality of the ECB’s Outright
Monetary Transactions (OMT) programme as a means to achieve price stability.
According to the principle of proportionality, the content and form of Union
action shall not exceed what is necessary to achieve the objectives of the
Treaties.[18] This means that ECB policies regarding financial stability that
serve monetary policy need to be appropriate for maintaining price stability
and should not go beyond what is necessary to achieve this objective.[19]
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In principle, therefore, financial stability-oriented instruments can be used
if necessary to carry out the basic tasks, but subject to serving the primary
objective of price stability and within proportionality limitations.

Financial stability and the prudential supervision of credit
institutions

The other aspect of ECB involvement in financial stability is through the
ECB’s prudential supervisory role. Article 127(6) of the TFEU (also reflected
in Article 25 of the Statute of the ESCB) permits the Council to confer
specific tasks upon the ECB concerning the prudential supervision of credit
institutions and other financial institutions with the exception of insurance
undertakings. This provision was activated through the establishment of the
Single Supervisory Mechanism (SSM) under the SSM Regulation. As made explicit
in the SSM Regulation, the Union legislator conferred prudential supervisory
tasks on the ECB with a view to contributing to financial stability within
the Union and each Member State.[20]

Article 5 of the SSM Regulation also makes provision for certain
macroprudential tasks and tools. These competences to require capital buffers
to be held by credit institutions in addition to own funds requirements,
including countercyclical buffer rates and other measures aimed at addressing
systemic or macroprudential risks, are conferred on national authorities.
This reflects the fact that primary responsibility for macroprudential
policies lies with national authorities. If deemed necessary, the ECB,
instead of national authorities, may apply higher requirements for capital
buffers than those applied by the national authorities and more stringent
measures aimed at addressing systemic or macroprudential risks. The procedure
for adopting these top-up ECB measures may be triggered only at the
initiative of the national authorities, emphasising the national character of
macroprudential competences.

The microprudential and macroprudential tools contained in the SSM Regulation
are thus specific aspects of the financial stability mandate of the ECB,
which is based on the specific authorisation in Article 127(6) of the TFEU.
Neither the SSM Regulation in general, however, nor Article 5 in particular
confers a general competence on the ECB in the fields of financial stability
and macroprudential policy.

Democracy, independence and financial stability
When we interpret the competences of public institutions we are essentially
discussing the limits of their powers. As with any discussion on public
powers, the aspect of legitimacy also needs to be considered. In the field of
financial stability and macroprudential policies, a multitude of institutions
are involved, such as parliaments, EU political institutions, national
governments, and expert bodies at both the European and the national level.
Some of these actors derive their legitimacy from their independent
expertise, others from their democratic accountability. What role each of
them should play in achieving financial stability is intimately connected
with the source of their legitimacy.
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This brings me back to the first point of my speech: financial stability
might be an objective less well suited to independent expertise-based bodies
than a price stability objective. Even though the Treaty does not give a
definition of price stability, it is an objective that is quantifiable. The
ECB Governing Council aims to maintain inflation rates below, but close to,
2% over the medium term. Putting a figure on price stability makes monetary
policy more transparent and provides a clear and measurable yardstick against
which European citizens can hold the ECB accountable. For financial stability
no such clear yardstick exists. Without clear objectives, however, it is much
more difficult to measure the performance of independent, expertise-based
institutions and hold them to account.[21] Beyond that, the pursuit of
financial stability often involves choices with stronger distributional
implications. This is an additional argument in favour of the ultimate
responsibility remaining in the political sphere. Financial stability is thus
a policy area where expert bodies and politically accountable institutions
are called on to cooperate, with no one having exclusive responsibility. In
this field, expert bodies with strong guarantees of independence, such as the
ECB, might be better suited to “contributing” in an advisory capacity while
the “ultimate responsibility” is rather borne by institutions embedded in
political accountability arrangements at the national level. Otherwise
political pressures to adopt one or the other stance in questions of
financial stability might also threaten central bank independence.

Conclusions
At the time the Treaties were drafted, financial stability and the potential
differences between financial and business cycles were not a primary
consideration. The Treaty provisions do not point towards a clear,
unambiguous role for the ECB. Certain economic approaches may now suggest
different ways of coping with financial stability challenges that, on some
occasions, would involve a wider role for central banks. But the ECB, as an
institution bound by the rule of law, has to operate within the limits set by
the Treaties.

Article 127(5) of the Treaty implies that the ECB has only a contributory and
supporting role with regard to financial stability. This role is partly
discharged through its advisory role in the preparation of EU or national
acts.

Beyond that, the ECB’s financial stability role is embedded within the ECB’s
basic monetary policy task and the ECB’s microprudential supervisory tasks.
The specific macroprudential tasks contained in the SSM Regulation are
supplementary in nature, and do not confer any general competence on the ECB
in the field of macroprudential policy.

These are primarily legal conclusions that also reflect the relative
positions of public institutions in terms of independence and accountability.
Beyond these considerations, however, there are political and economic
considerations that have not been addressed here.
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Volatility spikes underline
fragilities and risks to EU securities
markets and investors

The TRV, which covers the first half of 2018, finds that overall risk levels
for the EU’s securities markets remained stable but at high levels for most
risk categories. Equity and bond volatility spikes in February and May
reflected the growing sensitivities. ESMA also sees a deterioration in
outstanding corporate debt ratings, and in corporate and sovereign bond
liquidity.

The TRV identifies the following key risks in EU securities markets:

—     Market risk remains at a very high level accompanied by very high risk
in securities markets and elevated risk for investors, infrastructures and
services. The outcome of the Brexit negotiations remains at this stage the
most important political risk for the EU;

—     Credit risk and liquidity risk remains high with a deterioration in
outstanding corporate debt ratings, and deteriorating measures of corporate
and sovereign bond liquidity; and

—     Operational risk continues to be elevated with negative outlook, as
cyber threats and Brexit-related risks to business operations remain major
concerns.  

—     Outlook: Going forward, EU financial markets can be expected to become
increasingly sensitive to mounting economic and political uncertainty from
diverse sources, such as weakening economic fundamentals, transatlantic trade
relations, emerging market capital flows, Brexit negotiations, and others.
Assessing business exposures and ensuring adequate hedging against these
risks will be a key concern for market participants in the coming months.

Finally, investor risks persist across a range of products. Under the MiFIR
product intervention powers, ESMA restricted the provision of contracts for
differences (CFDs) and prohibited the provision of binary options to retail
investors. The new measures started to apply from 1 August 2018 and 2 July
2018, respectively.

Next steps

The TRV is published biannually, and examines the performance of securities
markets, assessing both trends and risks in order to develop a comprehensive
picture of systemic and macro-prudential risks in the EU, to assist both
national and EU bodies in their risk assessments.  ESMA also updates its Risk
Dashboard every quarter.
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ESMA’s TRV contributes to promoting financial stability and enhancing
consumer protection by regularly looking into cross-border and cross-sector
trends, risks and vulnerabilities, both at the wholesale and retail level.

European travel information and
authorisation system (ETIAS): Council
adopts regulation
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On 5 September 2018 the Council adopted a regulation establishing a European
travel information and authorisation system (ETIAS).

ETIAS is an important tool to reinforce the control of the EU’s
external border and the protection of our citizens. It will allow
to identify those who may pose a security threat before they reach
the European Union and deny them the authorisation to travel.

Herbert Kickl, Minister of the Interior of Austria

ETIAS will allow for advance checks and, if necessary, deny travel
authorisation to visa-exempt third-country nationals travelling to the
Schengen area. It will help improve internal security, prevent illegal
immigration, protect public health and reduce delays at the borders by
identifying persons who may pose a risk in one of these areas before they
arrive at the external borders.

Functioning of the system
The system will apply to visa-exempt third country nationals. They will need
to obtain a travel authorisation before their trip, via an online
application. For each application, the applicant will be required to pay a
travel authorisation fee of 7 euros.

The information submitted in each application will be automatically processed
against EU and relevant Interpol databases to determine whether there are
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grounds to refuse a travel authorisation. If no hits or elements requiring
further analysis are identified, the travel authorisation will be issued
automatically and quickly. This is expected to be the case for most
applications.

If there is a hit or an element requiring analysis, the application will be
handled manually by the competent authorities. In this case, the ETIAS
central unit will first check that the data recorded in the application file
corresponds to the data triggering a hit. When it does or where doubts
remain, the application will be processed manually by the ETIAS national unit
of the responsible member state. The issuing or refusal of an application
which has triggered a hit will take place no later than 96 hours after the
application is submitted or, if additional information has been requested, 96
hours after this information has been received.

Before boarding, air carriers and sea carriers will need to check whether
third country nationals subject to the travel authorisation requirement are
in possession of a valid travel authorisation. From three years after the
entry into operations of ETIAS this obligation will also apply to
international carriers transporting groups overland by coach.

The travel authorisation will not provide an automatic right of entry or
stay; it is the border guard who will take the final decision.

A travel authorisation will be valid for three years or until the end of
validity of the travel document registered during application, whichever
comes first.

Next steps
The Council and the European Parliament now need to sign the adopted
regulation. The signed text will be published in the EU Official Journal and
will enter into force 20 days later. eu-LISA, is expected to start building
the new system, which should  be operational by 2021.
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Infographic – Security controls when arriving and
leaving the Schengen area
See full infographic

On 5 September 2018 the Council adopted a regulation establishing a European
travel information and authorisation system (ETIAS).

ETIAS is an important tool to reinforce the control of the EU’s
external border and the protection of our citizens. It will allow
to identify those who may pose a security threat before they reach
the European Union and deny them the authorisation to travel.

Herbert Kickl, Minister of the Interior of Austria

ETIAS will allow for advance checks and, if necessary, deny travel
authorisation to visa-exempt third-country nationals travelling to the
Schengen area. It will help improve internal security, prevent illegal
immigration, protect public health and reduce delays at the borders by
identifying persons who may pose a risk in one of these areas before they
arrive at the external borders.

Functioning of the system
The system will apply to visa-exempt third country nationals. They will need
to obtain a travel authorisation before their trip, via an online
application. For each application, the applicant will be required to pay a
travel authorisation fee of 7 euros.

The information submitted in each application will be automatically processed
against EU and relevant Interpol databases to determine whether there are
grounds to refuse a travel authorisation. If no hits or elements requiring
further analysis are identified, the travel authorisation will be issued
automatically and quickly. This is expected to be the case for most
applications.

If there is a hit or an element requiring analysis, the application will be
handled manually by the competent authorities. In this case, the ETIAS
central unit will first check that the data recorded in the application file
corresponds to the data triggering a hit. When it does or where doubts
remain, the application will be processed manually by the ETIAS national unit
of the responsible member state. The issuing or refusal of an application
which has triggered a hit will take place no later than 96 hours after the
application is submitted or, if additional information has been requested, 96
hours after this information has been received.

Before boarding, air carriers and sea carriers will need to check whether
third country nationals subject to the travel authorisation requirement are
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in possession of a valid travel authorisation. From three years after the
entry into operations of ETIAS this obligation will also apply to
international carriers transporting groups overland by coach.

The travel authorisation will not provide an automatic right of entry or
stay; it is the border guard who will take the final decision.

A travel authorisation will be valid for three years or until the end of
validity of the travel document registered during application, whichever
comes first.

Next steps
The Council and the European Parliament now need to sign the adopted
regulation. The signed text will be published in the EU Official Journal and
will enter into force 20 days later. eu-LISA, is expected to start building
the new system, which should  be operational by 2021.
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